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Dear Parents and Carers 

For the first time ever the Oxford Dictionary has been unable to come up with a single Word 
of the Year for 2020, as there are so many for this unprecedented year. If we were to have 
Sackville words of the year, one would certainly be ‘fortunate’ when considering how lightly 
we have been affected by COVID cases this term compared to so many other schools. The 
rigorous systems we have put in place and maintained day-in, day-out have clearly 
contributed towards this and I must, once again, pay tribute to Mr Bush who is tireless and 
precise in his approach to managing the situation and support us all through it. None of us 
know what the immediate future might bring as situations are so localised, but we are certainly well prepared. The staff in the 
school have been absolutely marvellous in their incredible dedication towards offering the best possible educational 
experience to the students against the most difficult odds, especially considering the requirement to move across the school to 
different classrooms in different zones, lesson by lesson all day to teach. They are also going to considerable lengths to keep the 
school clean and provide a catering service that is safe and, I believe, unmatched in the way it is delivered to, and distributed 
safely within, different zones of the school. At the same time as this, they are doing their level best to provide work for 
absentees and link their lessons to online platforms. In my mind, they are all frontline heroes! Last but clearly not least, our 
students never cease to amaze me with their fantastic approach to the whole situation in these anxious times. They are having 
to cope with uncertainty never before experienced by school students and their resilience is certainly a reflection of fine 
parenting – thank you! 

Our year 11 students completed their first set of mock exams in November very well, with a small number sitting them at home 
in isolation for a few of the days. As staff worked so hard to mark the papers, it became clear that year 11 must have worked 
extraordinarily hard for these tests. Many staff have reported that the students’ performances not only matched those of last 
year’s GCSE students but in many ways were better. Loyal readers will be well aware that our GCSE results are significantly 
above the national average, and for our current year 11s to be matching the autumn mock performance of the last few years 
demonstrates the level of commitment shown both during the summer closure and since.  

We were genuinely impressed with how seriously the students who 
were isolating took the exams. Many papers came in where 
candidates had run out of time and had marked the papers as 

unfinished. Well done year 11 indeed. They more than deserve the pen they received this afternoon as reward for their hard 
work.  

You may have heard yesterday that there are likely to be some changes to year 11 and 13 exams next summer. The full details 
for each subject have yet to be issued, but rest assured we will incorporate every change immediately to ensure the maximum 
chances of success for Sackville students. 

Our efforts to keep the school running as normally as possible have meant that this has been a successful term in other ways 
too. Our science teachers used the space left by the year 11 exams to allow year 7s to have their first visit to the labs. Careful 
cleaning of the rooms before and after means we can get our year 7s to complete their Bunsen licence (and have a bit of 
scientific fun besides). These students have had thirteen weeks learning science, and indeed all of their subjects, in business, 
music and drama rooms, so the sight of a gas tap is excitement enough, let alone lighting a Bunsen and seeing Mr Langford’s 
pyrotechnics. For those of us lucky enough to be there, the sight of the excitement is not something we will quickly forget and 
reminds us all how good it will be to return to normal at some point in 2021. Well done to all our year 7s and thanks to our 
science staff. 

 

https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-55160374
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In the meantime, to bring some cheer to the end of 2020, our musicians have instigated the Sackville Wednesday Concert, every 
Wednesday lunchtime in a different part of the school. We have been entertained by some fantastic musicians over the first 
three weeks and we look forward to the spectacular talent coming next. 

Some of our former music students have recently made the headlines as well. 
Former student Ethan Stahl (class of 2015) featured in The Guardian on 
Saturday 14th November as the bassist in up-and-coming neopunk band Chubby 
and the Gang. 

Ethan is the one with the leather jacket (second right) … and the wicked 
sideburns. 

And now news comes that Dan Keen (class of 
2013/2015) has been instrumental in the 
creation of Gary Barlow’s latest album. Many 
will remember Dan as a truly outstanding all 
round musician and an incredibly special 

pianist. 

Dan has been working with Gary Barlow for some time now, with his biggest contribution being 
assisting with the orchestration of the backing music for the new album ‘Music Played By 
Humans‘, released in late November. 

This is an amazing achievement for Dan, still only 23, and we look forward to hearing a lot more 
about him in the coming years. 

Our bet is that for his next album, Gary is going to want Dan back for good. 

Our next generation of musicians are also being well looked after. On Monday of this week, we 
were delighted to welcome concert pianist Richard Meyrick to Sackville on Monday November 
30, by Zoom of course. Richard delivered a piano masterclass to Ben and Thomas Salter, James 
Fanner and Matthew Botten.  

Richard listened to the students play, offering them specific tips on how to improve and flourish. Richard also played to the 
students with incredible musicality showing his wealth of experience. We would like to thank Sir and Lady Harvey McGrath who 
graciously sponsored this opportunity and we hope to welcome Richard back soon. Thank you to Richard, and well done to the 
students involved. 

 

Our virtual visits have continued, with Her Honour Judge Venn the latest visitor. 
Our year 12 and year 13 law students shared a virtual lunch with Her Honour and 
got the chance to interview the local Circuit Judge about her job and career. 

Judge Venn, who has visited Sackville before to talk to students about the 
judiciary, candidly explained the difficulty that Covid had caused the legal system 
and how they had adapted carrying out virtual trials. 

The students really appreciated the Judge taking the time to show them her 
courtroom and her advice for those considering careers in law. They really 

appreciated her showing her judge’s wardrobe and describing the ceremonial outfits she sometimes has to wear. 
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This week our year 13 economics students attended a day conference, 
virtually of course, and enjoyed sessions by examiners and some well-known 
economists, including Tim Harford. 

Meanwhile four of our year 12 students delivered their final presentations 
for their Extended Project Qualifications. The students presented in an 
incredibly professional manner, on a very diverse range of subjects. 

Ben Brown - To what 
extent was the bombing 
of Dresden justified? 

Finn Crawford - To what extent has the representation of autism in the 
performing arts industry changed and how has it affected the awareness of 
autism and how do the sections of media reflect societal understanding of 
autism? 

Emma Allen - How has DNA profiling impacted modern police investigations 
from its original discovery? 

Mia Sloane - Assess the most effective methods used by the UK intelligence 
agencies to intercept the communication of terrorists in the last 20 years. 

Here you can see Emma presenting to assessors Mr Keeble and Mrs Morris. 
The talk was also broadcast into the homes of other audience members. 

I have also been lucky enough to enjoy presentations by students from 
Brambletye School. With Mrs Stuart I was invited to judge their verse 
speaking competition for year 6 students.  

It is always a pleasure to work with different schools, and there is much 
that we can learn from each other. 

Our annual support staff tea was a little 
different this year. Instead of inviting all of 
our staff to be served tea by the leadership team in the canteen, a takeaway cream tea was 
organised by our wonderful catering team, and our 
support staff had to drop in and pick up their goody bags.  

We hope we can go back to our normal arrangements next 
year with full fanfare, and once again show this 
outstanding group of staff how much Sackville depends 
upon them. 

Three weeks ago we had our annual Children in Need non-uniform day and well over 
£1000 was raised for this important cause. On the last day of term we will once again 
be raising money for charity and inviting students and staff to wear a Christmas jumper in exchange for a contribution. 

And it is almost Christmas already. Celebrations have started at Sackville. We have several trees up 
around the school, including this beautiful one at Reception donated as every year by Graham 
Keenor in memory of his son Paul who was tragically killed five years ago responding to a 
firefighting emergency. 

We are getting ready for the festive season as best we 
can. We will be doing a Christmas lunch for each year 
group, though this will also be in a takeaway grab-bag. 
This can be paid for online now. 

We have also had our third Big Reveal this week, with 
tutor groups really going to town with homemade 
decorations. I really enjoyed touring the whole school 
with Mr Feist, though having to choose a winner was 

impossibly difficult. In the end, our general office was the overall winner, with very 
honourable mentions for the tutor rooms of 12-13MBH, 8KPE, 7SJT, 7THR, 7RSH, 7JCK. Do look at the website for more photos! 

As we approach the last two festive weeks of term it only remains for me to wish you a safe and healthy run-up to Christmas. 

Julian Grant 

Headteacher 
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IT access at home 

Mr de Souza writes:- 

One thing that we have learned this year is that seemingly cannot have enough internet 
connected devices in the home. It is likely that some shifts in practice forced upon us this year 
will not be reversed, and the demands for devices in the house will only increase. 

None of this is cheap of course, but recently I have come across a couple of ideas that might 
make a difference at a more affordable price than a full-blown laptop or netbook. 

Most students have a mobile phone, but it can be frustrating to use with some apps as the on-
screen keyboard can use a good portion 
of screen real-estate. For around £25, a 
portable Bluetooth keyboard removes 
that problem. The one I have been 
trialling is made by Geyes and is available 

(of course) from Amazon. Plenty of 
other designs and makes are also 
available. 

It’s quite comfortable to word-
process using this device, and all of 
the phone’s screen can then be 
used for using Google’s G Suite or 
other common apps. 

More impressive is the new Raspberry Pi 400 Personal Computer Kit (right). For £95 you 
get a fully working Linux based computer. You do need a screen to go with it, but any TV 
less than 15 years old should have the requisite HDMI input. Asking around often yields 
old computer monitors as well.  

It takes very little time to get up and running, and in no time students can be playing 
those YouTube educational videos, and doing their online homework. Mine was up and 
running in about half an hour (most of which was downloading a software update, which 
at least seemed to entertain the cat), and is becoming something of a favourite.  

There’s a lot more to it than just working as a Chromebook equivalent though – it’s a genuine hobby machine, and for those who 
enjoy a bit of coding and exploration it is an absolute snip. 

 

 

 

 

 

SECOND HAND UNIFORM 

The second hand uniform shop is now in place – most items only £1 each  
We have shirts, skirts, trousers and PE kits all waiting for a new home! 

Please visit reception to ask to see the stock or ask your child to visit at lunchtimes. 
We ask that you are patient if Reception is busy at the time you visit. 

Is your child now too big for the shirt you bought 6 weeks ago? Please give it a new 
home at the second hand shop, all clothes donations to reception gratefully received. 

https://shop.sb-components.co.uk/collections/raspberry-pi-new-release/products/raspberry-pi-400-kit?variant=32295187939411&src=raspberrypi
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